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A Special Message from  
Marla Cooper  
Acting President of Congregation Beth Shalom 
 
Dear Chaverim, 
I am coming to you today with the announcement 
that Ralph Downard is taking a leave of absence 
from his responsibilities as President to rest and 
recuperate following some health challenges. Please 
know that Ralph is doing well and simply wants to 
take some time for ñself-care.ò 
 
I am honored that Ralph has asked, and the Board of 
Directors has approved, my stepping in temporarily 
as ñActing President.ò I will work with the 
Executive Committee to oversee the day-to-day 
operations and business of our congregation.  
 
This is also a great opportunity to update you on a 
number of important developments and initiatives 
underway at Congregation Beth Shalom. 
 
Cantor Elisa Cohn relocating to Texas 
As you know from an announcement a few weeks 
ago, Cantor Elisa and Daniel are relocating to Texas, 
next month, to be near both of their families. 
Needless to say, this is a huge loss for our 
congregation and community but weôre happy they 
will have the joy of living near family and the 
support it provides. We anticipate Cantor Elisa will 
work remotely as Cantor and Education Director of 
the Hebrew School during and after her relocation as 
she has been doing since last spring.  
 
In anticipation of our return to a partial or complete 
reopening sometime next year, and the need for 
clergy and Hebrew school administration available 
on-site, we are convening a Task Force to help 
determine the best path forward to meet our needs in 
these areas. Once it is determined how best to 
proceed, a search committee will be formed to 
identify the best candidate for the job.  
 
Pandemic Task Force 
Last Spring, Congregation Beth Shalom convened a 
Pandemic Task Force comprised of congregants and 
clergy and chaired by Ralph Downard. It continually 
monitored and evaluated how to keep our staff and 
congregants safe. Its hard work resulted in a series 
of protocols which have been implemented while the 
building has been closed to all but essential staff and 

ό/ƻƴǝƴǳŜŘ ƻƴ ƴŜȄǘ ǇŀƎŜ ύ 
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2022 100th Anniversary Celebration 
Lastly, we are looking forward to our 2022 
Centennial celebration but had no idea it would take 
place on the heels of an unprecedented pandemic. It 
is with great excitement and anticipation that I share 
that plans are well underway by a Centennial 
Steering Committee consisting of Bob and Debbie 
Berman, Steve and Rhoda Dombchik, Michael 
and Katie Glazier and Michael and Linda Sigman. 
Congregants are already assuming leadership roles 
and additional synagogue members are needed to 
help with all the exciting plans. If you are interested 
in participating in the planning, please contact 
Michael Sigman, 302.559.5637 or 
msigman@cbswilmde.org. 
 
Your membership is an integral part of our 
congregation. As progress is made, I hope to be in 
touch with regular updates. Wishing you and your 
family continued health. 
 
BôShalom, 

 
 
 
 

Marla Cooper 
president@bethshalomwilmington.org 
302.654.4462 

congregants by appointment. The Task Force 
recommendations are based on the government 
guidelines and the advice of health and safety 
professionals. The Task Force will continue its 
important work as we consider how to open the 
synagogue, in phases, at the appropriate time. The 
acting chair of the Task Force is Ed Sobel and Shari 
Dym will continue to oversee protocol 
implementation. 
 
Please know that the guiding principle for the 
Pandemic Task Force and the entire leadership of 
Congregation Beth Shalom is ñPikuach Nefesh,ò the 
principle in Jewish law that the preservation of 
human life precludes every other religious precept. 
 
2021 Congregation Beth Shalom Annual Budget 
During the monthly meeting of the Board of 
Directors in December, a balanced budget for 2021 
was approved. This is quite an achievement 
considering it required significant belt tightening and 
a reordering of priorities. It has been a challenging 
year and looks like 2021 will be similar. With a bit 
of help from the United States government along 
with the excellent leadership of the Treasurer and 
Assistant Treasurer, Lori Barbanel and Jill 
Downard; the Finance Committee; Shari Dym, 
Executive Director; Debbie Goodman and Bob 
Bycer in the Finance Office; our committed clergy; 
our supportive lay leadership; and most of all, our 
generous congregants, we achieved a balanced 
budget during one of the most financially and 
operationally challenging times in our history. We 
hope you will continue to answer the call for support 
in the days, months, and years ahead since we will 
surely need it. 

ό/ƻƴǝƴǳŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ ǇǊŜǾƛƻǳǎ ǇŀƎŜύ 

mailto:msigman@cbswilmde.org


4 Kol Shalom January 2021 
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ƎƻƻŘ ōƻƻƪ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜƴ Ƨƻƛƴ ǳǎ ŦƻǊ ŀ ƭƛǾŜƭȅ ŀƴŘ ŜƴƎŀƎƛƴƎ ŘƛǎŎǳǎǎƛƻƴΦ  9ǾŜǊȅƻƴŜ ƛǎ ǿŜƭŎƻƳŜŘ ǘƻ 
ǇŀǊǝŎƛǇŀǘŜΣ ǿƘŜǘƘŜǊ ȅƻǳ ŜƴƧƻȅŜŘ ǘƘŜ ōƻƻƪ ƻǊ ƴƻǘΣ ƻǊ ŜǾŜƴ ƛŦ ȅƻǳ ƘŀǾŜƴϥǘ ŬƴƛǎƘŜŘ ƛǘΦ ¢ƘŜ 
ōƻƻƪǎ ŀǊŜ ǎŜƭŜŎǘŜŘ ōȅ ǘƘŜ ƎǊƻǳǇ ŀƴŘ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘ ŀ ǾŀǊƛŜǘȅ ƻŦ ƎŜƴǊŜǎΣ ŀƭƭ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ŎƻƴƴŜŎǝƻƴ ǘƻ 
WŜǿƛǎƘ ƘƛǎǘƻǊȅ ƻǊ ŎǳƭǘǳǊŜΦ  
 

¦ǇŎƻƳƛƴƎ {ŜƭŜŎǝƻƴǎΥ 
 WŀƴǳŀǊȅ нпΣ нлнм  ¢ƘŜ {ƻƴƎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ WŀŘŜ [ƛƭȅΥ ! bƻǾŜƭ ōȅ YƛǊǎǘȅ aŀƴƴƛƴƎ  
 CŜōǊǳŀǊȅ ну   ¢ƘŜ hƴƭȅ ²ƻƳŀƴ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ wƻƻƳ ōȅ aŀǊƛŜ .ŜƴŜŘƛŎǘ 

Library News 
by Diane Wolf, Librarian 
 
Winter seems like a good time to read, and to read about Jewish books.  Here are 

some reliable web sites with information about, and lists of Jewish books: 

 

Sydney Taylor Book Award Winning Book List (https://bit.ly/3niBXvD) 

This list represents the best Jewish childrenôs books of the year, for preschool years 

through teens. Most of the books from recent years are in the CBS Library. 

 

Tablet Magazine is a daily online magazine of Jewish news, ideas, and culture. 

Tabletmag.com/tag/childrens-books has Jewish childrenôs book news and reviews from Tablet, which also 

reviews books for adults [see  https://bit.ly/3m9oZPy]. 

 

BookofLifePodcast.com Offers interviews with authors, illustrators, and publishers of Jewish books for kids 

and adults. 

 

JewishBookCouncil.org/Books/Reading Lists Provides the Jewish Book Councilôs adult and childrenôs 

reading lists.  See also the Councilôs list of award winning books at https://www.jewishbookcouncil.org/

awards. 

 

You can also learn about the resources at the CBS Library.  To search the Library catalog, go to  

https://www.bethshalomwilmington.org/engage/cbs-library/  Scroll down for the search option.   

The CBS Librarian is at the Library most Tuesday mornings.  Please contact Diane Wolf for information 

about the Library at dwolf@cbswilmde.org. 

https://www.tabletmag.com/tag/childrens-books
https://www.jewishbookcouncil.org/awards
https://www.jewishbookcouncil.org/awards
https://www.bethshalomwilmington.org/engage/cbs-library/
mailto:dwolf@cbswilmde.org
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TuBôShevat:  
JNF - A Virtual Travel Adventure to Israel - 
January 27, 2021 
by Rabbi Michael Beals, Spiritual Leader 
 
The first of Nisan is the "new year for kings and festivals."  
 

The first of Elul is the "new year for the tithe of cattle," Rabbi Eleazar and 
Rabbi Shimon, however, place this on the first of Tishrei.  
 

The first of Tishrei is the "new year for years" (calculation of the 
calendar), "for release years" sabbatical years, jubilees, planting, and for 
the tithe of vegetables.  
 

The first of Shevat is the "new year for trees" according to the school of 
Shammai; the school of Hillel, however, place this on the fifteenth of 
Shevat.  
 

     Talmud, b. Rosh Hashanah 2a 
  
 

When I was a boy, educated in both Reform and Conservative Movement synagogues in Northern 
California, Tu BôShevat, the New Year for Trees, was always connected to the Jewish National Fund 
(JNF).  In my youth, we were given both little blue boxes and JNF tree cards with slots for quarters.  When we 
filled all our slots, we could redeem the card for a tree planted in Israel. 
 

Today, I am reminded of those Jewish humor birthday cards which read on the cover: ñMazel Tov: In your 
honor, a tree has been planted in the Land of Israel.ò And when you open the card, the interior reads ñyour 
turn to water it is next Tuesday.ò  
 

JNF has always been about stewardship of the Land of Israel. Since its founding in 1901, JNF and its 
supporters have planted over 240 million trees in Israel, built over 180 reservoirs and dams, developed over 
250,000 acres of land, established more than 450 parks, and educated students around the world about Israel 
and the environment.   Over the years, Tu BôShevat has taken on the theme of planting trees in Israel, giving it 
a special connection to JNF. After all, Tu BôShevat is a celebration of springôs rebirth and renewal, and an 
appreciation of the interconnectedness of nature and humanity.   
 

What is particularly attractive about JNF is that it helps both Jews and Arabs equally, not only in its land 
stewardship, but in its efforts to provide clean drinking water for everyone through its funding of 
desalinization plants and water conservation efforts.  These efforts have recently turned Israel into the Middle 
Eastôs only exporter of both water, and water-conservation technology to its neighbors, as well as developing 
nations in Africa.  JNF is attractive, politically, because it uses donations to fund projects only within Israelôs 
1949 Armistice Lines, the so-called ñGreen Line,ò steering far away from the controversies surrounding the 
West Bank, Occupied Territories, or Judea and Samaria (terms used by centrists, leftists or rightists 
respectively).  
 

In these COVID19 pandemic times, when group tours to Israel are temporarily impossible, JNF has found a 
way to both continue its original mandate to connect Jews to Israel,  as well as a truly unique way to help 
synagogues, like Congregation Beth Shalom, celebrate Tu BôShevat. Starting Wednesday, January 27,  
6:30pm, the beginning of Tu BóShevat, our synagogue, in partnership with JNF, is providing A Virtual 
Travel Adventure to Israel.  From the comfort of our home computers, we will have the opportunity to visit 
sites off the beaten path. Sites include but are not limited to the Old City of Jerusalem, the Ayalon Institute, 
Rosh HaNikra, Akko, the JNF Sderot Indoor Recreation Center, Beôer Sheva, and Timna Park.  The normal 
cost of this five-part tour is $50 per screen, but leaders within CBS, including your Rabbi, thought this 
program was so vital to the Mission of Congregation Beth Shalom, that we are subsidizing 50% of the cost, 

ό/ƻƴǝƴǳŜŘ ƻƴ ƴŜȄǘ ǇŀƎŜ ύ 
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for a total of $25 per household. (ñSeatsò on the bus are limited.)  
 

The dates of the program are: January 27 (Wed.);  January 31 (Sun.); 
February 3 (Wed.); February 7 (Sun); and February 10 (Wed.). All tours 
begin at 6:30pm and we encourage you to enjoy your dinner while ñtouring.ò.  
 

Please contact Marla Cooper (mcooper1024@gmail.com) to let her know ou 
want to sign-up and she will email you the link to register for the program and 
to pay online. I hope this JNF Virtual Trip, in celebration of Tu BôShevat, will 
whet your appetite for an ACTUAL Congregation Beth Shalom Israel Trip 
just as soon as it is safe to travel once again. 
 

Meanwhile, Happy Tu BôShevat ï letôs celebrate by traveling virtually to 
Israel together with JNF ï who truly made Tu BôShevat special for millions of Jewish boys and girls like 
myself.  
 

BôShalom, 
Rabbi Michael 

ό/ƻƴǝƴǳŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ ǇǊŜǾƛƻǳǎ ǇŀƎŜύ 

Have you had an interesting childhood in another country?   
Have you worked in an interesting profession?   
Do you enjoy public speaking?  
Would you like congregants to know you a little better?  
 

LŦ ȅƻǳ ŀƴǎǿŜǊŜŘ ¸9{ ǘƻ ŜǾŜƴ hb9 ƻŦ ǘƘŜǎŜ ǉǳŜǎǝƻƴǎ ǘƘŜƴΦΦΦ   
²9 ²!b¢ ¸h¦ !{ ! 5!w{I!b ŦƻǊ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ ƻǳǊ уΥллǇƳ  
[ŀǎǘ-CǊƛŘŀȅ-ƻŦ-ǘƘŜ-aƻƴǘƘ [ŀȅ [ŜŘ {Ƙŀōōŀǘ {ŜǊǾƛŎŜǎΦ 
 

tƭŜŀǎŜ ŎƻƴǘŀŎǘ ƻǳǊ ŘŀǊǎƘŀƴ ŎƻƻǊŘƛƴŀǘƻǊ  
WƻǎƘ {ŀŎƘǎΣ ƧƻǎƘǳŀǎŀŎƘǎϪȅŀƘƻƻΦŎƻƳ 
ŀƴŘ ƭŜǘ ƘƛƳ ƪƴƻǿ ȅƻǳ ŀǊŜ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘƛǎ ǳƴƛǉǳŜ  
у ǘƻ мл ƳƛƴǳǘŜ ǎǇŜŀƪƛƴƎ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘȅΦ 

Join us on 

Thursday, January 21 at 2:30pm 

for our next 

Tea and Conversation 

It is a lovely time to have a cup of tea or beverage of your choice and indulge in a snack, as we get together to 

discuss timely topics. Contact Hershey Schloss,  hershey4@verizon.net for complete details and Zoom link. 


